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TOWN COUNCIL STAFF REPORT 

 

Title:   Presentation of Pre-Audit Financial Results for Fiscal Year 23-24, Fund Balance, 

Projects and Contuining Commitments.  

 

Meeting Date: November 20, 2024 

 

Prepared by: Rob Patterson, Town Manager 

 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 
Staff Recommends the Town Council receive the pre-audit actual financaial presentation for Fiscal Year 

23-24 and adopt the resolution amending the FY24-25 budget as recommended on Attachment A 

 

BACKGROUND: 
Fund balance is the difference between revenue generated and expenses incurred in a particular fund.  

These balances can grow if generated revenue exceeds expenses or decline in a planned use of fund 

balance or an unexpected economic downturn. Any available fund balance is retained in the fund where 

it was generated, if restricted, or can be allocated to other funds if unrestricted.  Most of the discussion 

around staff recommendations are for General Fund, unrestricted, fund balance and use to support 

strategic Town Council initiatives.  

 

An audit of the Town’s financial transactions is completed by an independent auditor each fiscal year. 

In preparation for the audit, staff works to finalize all financial transactions and in doing so prepares a 

pre-audit actual for Town Council to consider. This provides the Council with an opportunity to review 

the prior year-end balances, to ratify adjustments to fund balances, to carry over funds for encumbrances, 

and review staff recommendations on remaining balances. The pre-audit financials are included in this 

report. The report provides an overview of all the Town’s funds with information provided as appropriate 

and staff recommendation for allocation of existing fund balances. The overview will provide the 

Council with a “snapshot” of the Town’s financial position by fund as of June 30, 2024. 

 

ANALYSIS/DISCUSSION: 
The review of our financial performance always begins with General Fund. Most of the activity is 

captured in this fund as it provides financial support for Town operations and can provide funding for 

the shortfall of other restricted funds throughout the year. Transient Occupancy Tax, the main driver of 

General Fund revenue, had another strong performance year in FY23-24 with $27.67M received against 

a budget of $18.0M. This unallocated revenue is available for allocation by Town Council to fund 

projects with one-time funding to further strategic priorities and our Capital Improvement Program 

(CIP). Funds are allocated throughout the year as part of regular budget updates. These one-time 

contributions are a way to fund projects without incurring ongoing annual expenditures within the 

operating budget.  

 

As stated above, review of fund balances involves a review of both revenue and expenditures to 

determine how all financial transactions impacted fund balance for the year.  While the revenue was very 

strong for FY23-24, and expenses were kept within or close to budget, the fund balance for General Fund 

increased by $2,602,266.  The Town Council did allocate realized revenues and expenses during the year 
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so this final increase in fund balance does not capture the entire community benefit realized in FY23-24. 

In total, through these quarterly budget reviews, the Town Council allocated a total of $15,325,500 in 

General Fund through the quarterly review process.   

 

 
 

It is customary through prudent financial analysis that some funds are unallocated to provide a cushion 

for unforeseen events.  It is not until the final review of the year, where pre-audit analysis is completed 

that any additional funds are available.  As noted above, in FY23-24, there was a balance of $3,644,400 

available from FY22-23, which was recommended for allocation during the fund balance discussion last 

year. This year another $2,845,586 is available and recommended for allocation in this presentation. 

Staff will make recommendations based on Town Council strategic priorities and key objectives.   

 

 
 

This fund balance of $2,845,586 does not include items listed above as Un-spendable, Committed, or 

Assigned as they are not available for use of fund balance. However, the balance does include items 

committed in the prior year, by contract, project, or other allocation, to be expended in FY24-25.  These 

items are identified below and will require the fund balance necessary to cover those expenditures to be 

reserved for such purposes. The carryover commitments are listed below and the total of $150,000 will 

reduce available fund balance to $2,695,586.  
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The carryover for the fuels reduction project is a part of commitment made earlier in FY23-24 that was 

not paid until the new year (August 2024).  Since these funds were allocated for this purpose, staff is 

carrying over the funding to cover these expenditures.   

 

Staff Recommendations 
There are a few one-time funding needs that staff are recommending for Council consideration. They 

include General Fund support for Housing NOW! programs, Future Capital, critical staff acquisition and 

training, equipment purchases and other expenses.  Projects are listed below in order of priority.   

 

Housing Now! – Small Site Development  

The Town has been successful in addressing the needs of our lowest income earners with the restricted 

funding opportunities provided by State grants.  These elements were key in the development of the first 

two phases of the Parcel. However, these programs are limited to 80% of Area Median Income (AMI) 

which is not a large percentage of the need within our community. The Town also has the desire to 

increase long-term housing through home ownership. Our target AMI is 150% to 200% and the bulk of 

the success in these areas is our Bridge Program but that is a one unit, one family approach.  Our small 

site development seeks to obtain land for building larger scale projects. Our typical subsidy per unit in 

the Bridge Program is $150,000 for which the Town obtains a deed restriction for the contribution of 

those funds. The Town does have a number of opportunities to build with recently acquired land as well 

as phase 3 of the Parcel.  Staff is actively seeking a partnership to build these units within the affordability 

and subsidy level that is achievable.  The goal is to generate $7.0M in funding for this element of Housing 

Now! over the next 6 months. To that end, staff is recommending four sources of funding to achieve that 

goal. The first three elements are $1.0M allocated from the General Fund, $1.3M from the Tourism 

reserve, and $1.2M from the Housing reserve. These three allocations are recommended in this fund 

balance presentation and will generate half of the goal. The remaining funds can be allocated from the 

Housing Now! – undesignated fund balance, currently with $5.6M in available funds. Staff would 

recommend this once a suitable plan is developed with an effective partnership for construction.  

 

Future Capital – MACC Construction for DSA oversight 

The Division of State Architects (DSA) provides design and construction oversight for K-12 schools, 

community colleges, and various other state owned or state leased facilities to ensure that they comply 

with all structural, accessibility, and fire and life safety codes. The MACC design was completed earlier 

this year to meet original design goals while remaining affordable for construction in our area.  However, 

during the due diligence phase of review, a concern was raised that this project could qualify for this 

oversight based on the fact it was funded by school bond for construction.  The grant of $7.5M from 
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Kern Community College District (KCCD) is a key element in our ability to construct as designed.  When 

DSA oversight is required, the cost of construction can increase by as much as 30% due to the higher 

classification of safety the building will require and the onsite construction review.  We continue to work 

with DSA to determine if this is required; however, staff are recommending we set aside $1,350,000 to 

cover these additional costs.  Our desire is to secure necessary funding and move forward with the 

purchase and sale agreement to obtain the property and prepare bid documents for construction. The 

anticipated cost escalation is roughly 5% per year so any delays are costly.  

 

Police Recruits 

Staffing levels within the Police Department have always been right at the minimum required to maintain 

the schedule the Town desires. This minimum staffing does not allow for any long-term absences, due 

to illness or otherwise. We have experienced these types of events and are currently operating at a 20-

hour per day schedule. Previously we could attract a lateral police officer to fill vacant positions; 

however, this is becoming more competitive, and we are less likely to obtain the resources when we need 

them. The decision to seek the position of Police Recruit will have many benefits. We are able to look 

at local candidates who may already have deep connections to the community and likely already have 

local housing.  They also obtain training for a career; one they may not be able to obtain on their own 

and they would remain committed to our organization for the opportunity. The process takes 

approximately one year to complete academy training and finish on the job training with our Field 

Training Officers. This is not a quick process to solve our staffing issues, but an approach we believe 

will build stability in the Department. Staff is recommending $145,000 be allocated to this process, 

which will include a portion of the wages and academy costs for three recruits, related to FY24-25 budget 

cycle.  Staff will include the remaining cost in the next operational budget.  

 

Airport Equipment 

The Airport is in need of two vehicles to replace several existing and beyond end-of-life equipment.  

Historically the Airport has funded equipment through grant activities with the FAA. They have also 

received vehicles that were handed down from other departments as they were replaced through the 

Town’s vehicle replacement program.  Because of those actions, there are very few vehicles at the 

Airport that are a part of our traditional replacement program. The recommendation here is to fund one 

new pickup truck and a general command vehicle for response and staff transportation. Once these 

vehicles are acquired, they will be a part of the vehicle replacement program, similar to recent 

acquisitions.  Staff is recommending $125,000 be allocated for the purchase of these vehicles.  

 

Maintenance Contract – Main Street Landscaping 

This last summer, the Town completed a landscaping project for Main Street.  We expect this work to 

need an annual refresh as we bring things back to standards, deal with winterization of all irrigation 

systems and general care and maintenance. This plan also includes mowing and landscaping work at 

Mammoth Creek Park (CRC).  Staff did a request for proposals with the one responsive bidder quoting 

$75,000 per year. The recommendation is to fund the efforts for FY24-25 and include in the annual 

budget process moving forward.  
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Other Reserve funds held in General Fund  
Town Council has also comitted some of the reserve accounts (Housing, Transit, and Tourism) that are 

listed below and will be discussed in the reserve account discussion below.  These items only effect the 

available reserve account balance and have no impact on the available fund balance listed above.  

 

 
Housing Reserve 

This reserve account is considered “Assigned Fund Balance” within the General Fund and is included in 

the overall fund balance of $17,660,381 listed above. The housing reserve was established to provide 

funding for housing projects and is based on the normal allocation of TOT for housing which is .85 

points or 6.54% of TOT collected. The housing reserve receives this same rate of allocation on any TOT 

received above the adopted budget for the fiscal year. Below is a reconciliation of the housing reserve 

for FY23-24. This reconciliation includes a carryover or allocation of $10,000 from the prior year.  The 

$10,000 deed monitoring program invoice is still outstanding at the time of this report. The unallocated 

reserve balance of $1,321,817 is available for Town Council allocation to Housing programs. Staff is 

recommending $1.2M of those available funds be allocated to Housing Now! Parcel phase 3 or small 

site development to support home ownership in the 150% - 200% AMI.  The narrative for this allocation 

was described above where a similar recommendation was made from available General Fund.  
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Transit Reserve 

This reserve account is considered “Assigned Fund Balance” within the General Fund and is included in 

the overall fund balance of $17,660,381 listed above. The transit reserve was established to provide 

funding for transit projects and is based on the normal allocation of TOT for transit which is .85 points 

or 6.54% of TOT collected. The transit reserve receives this same rate of allocation on any TOT received 

above the adopted budget for the fiscal year. Below is a reconciliation of the transit reserve for FY23-

24. This reconciliation has no carryover of anticipated items to include. The reserve balance of 

$2,782,422 remains available for Town Council allocation to transit related items. The Eastern Sierra 
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Transit Authority (ESTA), which provides public transportation services within the Town, is requesting 

an allocation of funds to replace their aging fleet of buses. The recommendation is for the replacement 

of 6 buses with an approximate cost of $4.8M.  Staff is recommending an allocation of $2.3M from 

available transit reserves for this purpose.  ESTA will use these funds, combined with their own reserve 

and other grant funds to complete the purchase.  

 

 
 

Tourism Reserve 

This reserve account is considered “Assigned Fund Balance” within the General Fund and is included in 

the overall fund balance of $8,780,650 listed above. The tourism reserve was established to provide 
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funding for tourism expenditures and is based on the normal allocation of TOT for tourism which is 2.35 

points or 18.08% of TOT collected. The tourism reserve receives this same rate of allocation on any 

TOT received above the adopted budget for the fiscal year. Below is a reconciliation of the tourism 

reserve for FY23-24. This reconciliation includes a carryover of $350,000 from the prior year and 

previous Town Council action in FY23-24. On October 5, 2022, Town Council authorized $300,000 

from this reserve be allocated to a three-year sponsorship agreement with the LA Kings; $100,000 

remains in carry over. In September 2024, the Town Council authorized $200,000 for a Destination 

Management Plan from these available funds. The reserve balance of $1,553,981 remains available for 

Town Council allocation.  Staff is recommending $1.3M of those available funds be allocated to Housing 

Now! Parcel phase 3 or small site development to support home ownership in the 150% - 200% AMI.  

The narrative for this allocation was described above where a similar recommendation was made from 

available General Fund and Housing Reserve. In total, staff is recommending $3.5M for this important 

Housing Now! initiative.  
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 Other Key Funds 

 

Fund 105 – Emergency Response  
In the fourth quarter of FY2019-20 the Town established a new fund, 105 – COVID-19 Response, to 

track the funding used to fight this health emergency. There were a number of revenue sources used to 

start the fund and staff have tracked the expenses and reimbursement through this fund.  In 2022 staff 

renamed this fund for use on all emergency response accounting. The current balance of $74,022 is a 

combination of general fund support and reimbursement from various agencies. Below is a reconciliation 

of this fund for the prior year as expenses and reimbursement were realized from the winter storm 2023 

response. Staff recommends the fund balance remain in this fund for future emergency response that 

may be necessary.   
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Fund 205 – Solid Waste 
The Solid Waste Fund accounts for restricted revenues related to providing solid waste related services 

and programs and was established in FY18-19. The majority of the solid waste programs and services 

are provided by Mammoth Disposal under a Solid Waste Franchise Agreement. Solid Waste Parcel fees 

levied in Mono County were previously shared with the Town to assist in post closure costs of the Benton 

Crossing Landfill; however, in FY21-22 the agreement expired and no funds from this parcel tax were 

shared with the Town in FY23-24.  Staff has negotiated a new agreement that will return a portion of the 

revenue to the Town in FY24-25. This fund has an available balance of $1,093,701 with no carryover 

commitments. These funds are restricted in use to support recycling efforts and solid waste related 

services. 
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Fund 210 – Gas Tax  
Gas Tax fund is designed to capture the cost of road maintenance and snow removal. As the name 

implies, the major source of funding is California State Gas Tax. The tax revenue covers approximately 

50% of snow removal cost for the Town. In addition, some portion of tax revenue funds road projects 

and updates. The snow removal reimbursement is delayed a year as reporting and reconciliation is 

provided by the State. The Town will continue to budget a normal year for snow and a normal year for 

snow removal gas tax as to avoid a whipsaw effect of this variable revenue stream. In addition to the 

snow removal support, the engineering team has been busy this last year with significant road projects, 

some of which were funded from Gas Tax. The reconciliation below shows, in summary, the revenue 

and expenditures of this fund and any funds allocated by previous Town Council action have been moved 

to capital projects, meaning no carry over is identified. The current balance of $2,425,424 is available 

for future road projects or up-front funding of a heavy snow year. There is no carry over items or staff 

recommendations for this fund.  
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Fund 215 – Measure R Trails  
This fund is one of two that account for our Measure R restricted funds. The revenue from this fund 

comes from an annual allocation from Measure R – Sales Tax. In addition to these annual commitments, 

an additional $250,000 in one-time funds for capital projects were committed at Council direction in 

FY23-24. There is a planned use of fund balance with ongoing trails construction as outlined in the Trails 

System Master Plan. The plan includes concepts the team develops into prioritized projects. The 

available fund balance at the close of FY23-24 is $842,947 with no identified carryover commitments.  
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Fund 216 – Measure R 
This fund is one of two that account for our Measure R restricted funds. This fund provides debt service 

payments for the Community Recreation Center (CRC), support for the Town’s Office of Outdoor 

Recreation and other recreation related projects. In FY22-23, the Town requested funds that would 

normally support Whitmore and Trails End Park be transferred to Fund 858 in support of the CRC 

operations. This transfer of $112,000 contributes to the operational expenses. The Town absorbed the 

expense previously committed from Measure R for the maintenance of those parks in the General Fund. 

The projected balance in this fund is $3,172,993 with no carry over commitments. This remaining 

available fund balance remains open to MLR recommendation and Town Council action to commit to 

recreation-based projects.    
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Fund 217 – Measure U 
This fund finished the year with a restricted fund balance of $3,393,400 with some carryover 

commitments from prior Town Council action. The Town Council had previously committed $2.5M to 

MACC construction. This original commitment was increased by $300,000 as part of the FY22-23 

budget review and again by $300,000 for the FY23-24 budget allocation.  As the MACC construction is 

getting closer to reality, Town Council made additional commitments of $1.0M from available fund 

balance during the FY24-25 budget process. In total $2.8M remains in the fund balance committed to 

this project. With the carryover considered, the remaining unallocated balance of $593,400 remains 
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available to MLR recommendation and Town Council action to commit to mobility, recreation, and arts 

& culture-based projects.    
 

 
 

Fund 220 – Airport Restricted Revenue Fund 
This Restricted Revenue fund means that part of the funding revenue comes from charges to external 

users for goods and services. This fund receives support and ongoing commitment from the General 

Fund and FAA grant revenues. This fund consists of activity from Airport Operations, Air Subsidy 

commitments, as well as Airport Capital Projects. All funds transferred to the Airport remain in this 

fund, designated for future capital projects. In FY23-24, the operational support normally provided by 

General Fund was covered, in part, by the FAA grant funding. During the pandemic, the FAA generously 
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provided over $3.2M in operational funding for MMH. In FY23-24, these contributions and the 

operational performance provided $146,110, recommended for capital projects.  

 

 
The Town Council has contributed Tourism Reserve support for air service subsidy. Staff is accounting 

for this allocation in fund 220 as a committed fund balance.  Below is a reconciliation of transactions for 

air service subsidy funded by the Town. The majority of subsidy is provided by Mammoth Lakes 

Tourism (MLT) with additional contributions made from partners like Inyo and Mono Counties.  
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The Airport performed extensive work on capital projects for FY23-24, working on six projects resulting 

in capital project expenditure of $454,450. These projects are funded using AIP Grant Revenue, 

Restricted Passenger Facility Charge (PFC), and use of fund balance. The cumulative effect of this 

project work and grant revenue brings the capital reserve to $1,735,415, with an overall fund balance of 

$2,329,415.  
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Fund 245 – Housing Programs 
The Housing Program fund has been used for several years to track grant funding for first time buyers 

and Mammoth Lakes Housing buyback program for deed restricted properties. In FY20-21, staff 

adjusted the fund to include other housing programs and has recommended that all housing related 

allocations be transferred to this fund for better tracking. With this change, along with a strong 

commitment to Town Council priorities to address community housing needs, Town Council has 

allocated unprecedented funding for this purpose. Staff has developed the Housing Now! Initiative which 

is a multi-program approach to meet local housing needs. This includes subsidized sales of deed 

restricted property, as well as acquisition of land for development, housing development and funding of 

partnership projects. The reconciliation below shows some traditional elements of the fund and 

additional General Fund contributions and their designated projects.  
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Fund 858 – Fractional Mello Roos  
This fund finished the year with a restricted fund balance of $152,564.  As the Community Recreation 

Center (CRC) completed its first year of operation, there were significant differences in the activity 

within this fund. This activity resulted in a growth of fund balance of $110,000 for the year.  As the CRC 

enters its second year of operation, staff expects a continued evolution of both revenue potential and 

refinement of operational expenses. To accommodate this evolving performance, staff is not 

recommending any allocation or adjustment to the fund balance.  
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Assessment Districts 
These districts exist to provide a funding source for improvement projects and maintenance of the 

property within the special district.  These districts are reviewed on an annual basis considering the total 

funds available and the anticipated projects or maintenance needs. NBS consulting group performs an 

annual review of each district in order to recommend district assessments based on projected needs for 
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the coming year. Below is a chart of the current assessment district and their individual balances as of 

June 30, 2024.  
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Development Impact Fee Accounts 
Development Impacts Fees continue to be recorded through the permit process within the Community 

Development Department. All funds collected are restricted for specific use intended under the 

Development Impact Fee schedule. The Town has experienced a growth in construction resulting in 

significant permit revenue for the Town. Below is the balance of each account as of June 30, 2024.  
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Fund 910 – Garage Services 
The Vehicle Service Fund, also referred to as the Garage, is used to track cost of maintenance for our 

vehicle fleet. The garage staff is comprised of four mechanics, two mechanic trainees, and one fleet 

superintendent. The staff maintains all vehicles in the Town’s fleet, including most repairs, fuel, and 

periodic maintenance. When work is performed on a vehicle, the department where that vehicle is 

assigned will be charged the cost of repair including staff time. This type of an account is known as 

internal service fund where expenses are covered by work performed for other departments. Typically, 
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the cost charged for services covers the expense incurred in Fund 910. There are two significant 

occurrences in this fund for FY23-24.  The first is a full rebuild software that tracks both maintenance 

work and parts inventory.  As a part of this project, staff rebuilt the inventory and removed any obsolete 

parts that remained in inventory resulting in a shrink associated with this purge. The second significant 

factor was the analysis of billing rate that occurred as part of the budget process for FY24-25. The 

previous billing rate of $108 per hour had not been updated in several years. As a result, the cost of 

operating this department was not being recouped through the normal billing process. The rate has 

subsequently been increased to $125 per hour starting in July 2024. Below is a reconciliation of all 

activity in this fund for FY23-24.  
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Fund 915 – Vehicle Replacement Fund 
The vehicle replacement fund was new for FY21-22, separating vehicle replacement from garage 

services. This change was made to separate two diverse but equally important motor pool functions and 

provide clarity on the cost of operations for the unit. The vehicle replacement portion supports the 

purchase of a replacement vehicle once the existing piece of equipment has reached end of useful life. 

This is accomplished using a calculation to estimate required annual set aside to cover future replacement 

costs based on expected lifespan, original vehicle costs and annual CPI increases. The vehicle is assigned 

to a division which charges specific funds and departments who use the vehicle.  

 

In FY23-24, the Town paid off all outstanding debt borrowed from this fund. That simplified the balance, 

removing any outstanding debt that was being held against the vehicles and only available cash remains 

in the accounting.  
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Fund 980 – Future Capital Reserve  
This fund was created in FY23-24 by separating elements of Fund 990. In previous years, fund 990 

contained both debt service activities and a fund balance for future capital.  As the complexity of tracking 

in future capital has increased, a separation of these elements has become necessary. To accomplish this 

separation, the fund balance committed for future capital was transferred from fund 990 to fund 980 in 

FY23-24.  Below is a reconciliation of these activities as well as the specific elements contained in the 

balance. While these elements may be committed, they may be reallocated based on Town Council 

direction.  
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Fund 990 – Debt Service 
With the adjustment noted above, this fund is now designated only to pay our annual debt service 

requirements.  The majority of the debt service payments are from the General Fund; however, both 

Measure R and Measure U contribute to debt service annually. The required funds are transferred into 

fund 990 and all payments are made from the same account. The reconciliation below shows some 

activity remaining from FY23-24 that were intended for future capital. The remaining balances were 

transferred to fund 980 as noted above. In future years, the reconciliation should be simplified to show 

only transfers in and payments out for debt service activity. There is a remaining balance in Fund 990 

associated with the debt defeasance of the police facility. This is due to timing as the funds were available 

in FY23-24 but not expended until FY24-25.     
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Conclusion 
The Town of Mammoth Lakes remains in a strong financial position from the continued revenue growth 

provided by visitation and conservative budget practices to provide strategic funding for one-time 

projects. This fiscal discipline remains the cornerstone of our success and ability to invest in our 

community.  

 

OPTIONS ANALYSIS 

 
Option 1:  Staff recommends the Town Council receive the pre-audit actual financial presentation for 

Fiscal Year 23-24 and adopt the resolution amending the FY24-25 budget as recommended on 

Attachment A. 

 

Option 2:  Council provide alternate direction on staff recommendations and direct staff to bring back 

appropriately amended budget adjustments for future Council adoption.  

 

 

FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS: 
The Town has adequate resources to meet unknown financial needs, including reserve funds that are 

committed to specific work program areas. All these actions are taken together to meet the needs of the 

Town in providing public services.  

 

 


